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SABBSA- Believing the Bible from the first verse
Happy New Year! Among the items in this month’s newsletter you will find: commentaries on current events in science; a recap of Dr. Carl William’s presentation "Creation vs. Evolution: One Science, Two Beliefs;" as well as a preview of the very special speaker we have coming to us this month.
SABBSA is proud to host Mr. Mark Ramsey with Texans for Better Science Education (www.strengthsandweaknesses.org) near Houston. He is well-informed on matters dealing with the Texas State Board of Education, (SBOE) and the concern that evolution is being taught “as fact” in many Texas public schools.  Mr. Ramsey will be representing his organization and tell us first hand what they do in this fight when he presents at our monthly SABBSA meeting in January, 2008. Don't miss it! Mr. Ramsey will also be a guest on the "Take A Stand" radio talk show hosted by Adam McManus on AM 630, KSLR Radio weekdays, 3-6 p.m. central time. Mark will be on between 4:30 and 5:30 pm on Monday, January 7th. Please tune in! 
Having Mark Ramsey speak to us seems very timely in light of current events. Last month the director of science curriculum at TEA was fired for forwarding an email which was antagonistic to creationist thought, according to media reports. The clear signal from TEA is that they are to keep an open mind to origins and execute policy set by the SBOE and the legislature—not formulate policy of their own. In just the past couple of weeks before Christmas the Board enraged liberal educators and book publishers by refusing to put a 3rd grade math text out of the Everyday Mathematics series on the approved list because of weak fundamental math skills (multiplication facts). The publisher, Wright Group/McGraw-Hill petitioned Texas education commissioner Robert Scott to overrule the board’s decision and put the 3rd grade text on the conforming list.  The board rightly judged that simply throwing the kids a calculator in lieu of fundamental arithmetic training was insufficient and did not meet TEKS requirements. This is a message I and other mathematics teachers across the nation have been yelling for more than a decade! It also gives a clear signal from the board that they will not “check their brains at the door,” and ratify whatever the educational establishment throws at them. This move so enraged the publisher and liberal educators who see what might happen from this board when science books come up for adoption next year, that they have promised to sue the state and the board alleging that their vote was illegal if their appeal is not granted! 

Also here in Texas there is an uproar forming over the Institute for Creation Research’s application for accreditation in Dallas to offer Master Degrees in Science Education. ICR has been offering Masters Degrees in science since 1981 in California with accreditation through the Transnational Association of Christian Colleges and Schools (TRACS). In 1988 the California department of education tried to revoke their accreditation. ICR sued and won. In Texas, ICR plans to seek accreditation through the Southern Association of Colleges and Schools. In November an independent team of three experts visited ICR to evaluate their program and evaluated it as “generally comparable to an initial master’s degree in science education from one of the smaller regional universities in the state!” In spite of ICR’s playing by the rules and its positive evaluation for its application, there have been many calls by evolutionists to ignore protocols and deny their application because their program will not teach evolution dogmatically! Scientists from the University of Texas, Texas Tech and others have said that we will be making a sham of science education by accrediting this degree program. Dan Quinn, spokesmen for the ultra-left-wing Texas Freedom Network an organization which is devoted to “countering the religious right” and founded by current national Planned Parenthood president Cecile Richards said that in light of this application and the ouster of TEA science curriculum director Chris Comer last month it is apparent where the leanings of the state board are and “Texas is becoming a central battleground in efforts to undermine science education.” We totally disagree, and believe that ICR’s efforts are the first steps in reclaiming true science in the science classroom, freeing it from the religious dogma of evolution. These stories will all be interesting to watch as they play out over the coming months. Your prayer is needed in these matters, as well as your voice to state leaders.
Closely related to our state school board activities is the story coming from Illinois. The Los Angeles Times reports that an atheist who has been successful in Chicago in getting religious symbols removed from public places is suing the state over his daughter’s supposed objection to the state’s required “moment of silence for reflection and student prayer” statute for 15 seconds. This battle has been raging since 1962 when the Supreme Court struck down laws requiring prayer in schools as unconstitutional in Engle vs. Vitale. But, Satan will not stop there. He will not rest until all references to God; even optional ones are barred from public life. Texas is one of 13 states with such a moment of silence statute. More than 20 other states have laws allowing teachers to decide whether to allow such moments of silence in their classes. We have bent to accommodate the few who may object and they still object because they are even more bigoted against our beliefs than we are supposed to be of theirs. In a nation where a recent Gallop poll says 90% of Americans say they pray regularly, 86% say they believe in God, and 70% want prayer in public schools what is the harm in 15 seconds of time with the option of either praying or simply reflecting upon your day. The overreaction would be comical if it were not so serious. This is another controversy which will reach our door soon. Satan is tireless in his fight to do away with all opportunities to worship God. We must be equally vigilante. 
The Christmas Season just past has seen its yearly attempts to rationalize the baby Jesus, the Magi the Star of Bethlehem and all other parts of the Christmas story. Some of this is good apologetics (the field of defending the faith) which we Christians are commanded to do in the bible (I Peter 3:15). These stories vary all the way from the bizarre, such as was Jesus cloned?  To the rational, such as his true birth date was between 3 and 8 BC (the end of Herod’s reign). A look at some of what has been said about the Star of Bethlehem is interesting. Johannes Kepler first proposed in 1604 that the star was a conjunction of Mars, Saturn and Jupiter in 7 BC. Astrophysicist Gary Mathews from Notre Dame has the newest theory. After two years of research using NASA databases, Mathews has verified that these three bodies along with the sun and moon aligned in the constellation Aries and this unusual event was witnessed by the Zoroastrian wise men (astrologers) on April 17, 6 BC. There are of course a myriad of other theories for this event and its time. Mathews himself found another alignment of Saturn, Mars and Jupiter on Feb. 20, 6 BC in the constellation Pisces. Among his other researches Mathews found Korean and Chinese writings of a “comet without a tail” in 4 BC. This led him to investigate supernovae and the like in this time frame. There are records of two supernovas in the correct time frame, but one was too low on the horizon to have been seen, and the other KES 65 was more than 60,000 light years away and may not have been very spectacular. A nova known as Nova Aquilae V603 is also a likely candidate, as is Hailey’s and other comets which came around during this time period. The problem with all these alternatives is that the phenomena’s of supernovas and comets were not looked on as good signs by astrologers, but as portents of doom or disaster.
I still believe the best supported theory was built upon the work of Kepler and Dr. Carl Baugh by Dr. Jerry Hardwick. Hardwick and Baugh’s theory point to alignment of Jupiter (King of the Roman Gods) with Regulus (the King Star) in the constellation Leo (the Lion, the sign of Judah) at the same time the sun was in the belly of the constellation Virgo (the virgin) and the moon just below Virgo and above Leo. This correlates to Revelation 12:1 which said, “ And there appeared a great wonder in heaven; a woman  clothed  with the  sun , and the moon under her feet, and upon her head a crown of twelve stars:  2  And she being with child cried, travailing in birth, and pained to be delivered." This all occurred on September 11, 3 BC. If the Magi were Babylonian as many believe, then they would have had knowledge of the Messianic prophecy from the instruction of Daniel during the Jews captivity in Babylon and thus were in a particularly unique position as both astronomers and knowledge to recognize this event for what it was. Being astronomers it explains how they could follow the star both day and night because they knew where in the sky it would be even when not visible. After this alignment on September 11th (the proposed night of Christ’s birth) Jupiter moved away from Regulus and then went in retrograde and moved back to it forming this alignment once again a couple months later forming the event all over again as the Bible says it did when the wise men came out of Jerusalem and began to journey toward Bethlehem. Still, the answer to all of this may not be in apologetics, but purely in faith. Apologetics usually tries to defend the Bible by showing how such events could have happened in this world by normal processes. It is still very possible that the star was a miraculous event put there by God to witness to another miraculous event, the birth of the Christ. What you believe is for you to decide.
[image: image2.jpg]


Finally, there is a new player in the comical history of finding the missing link to whale evolution. First it was cows that evolved into whales because of their similar teeth. Then it was wolves to whales because of two bone fragments. The hippo has also been suggested because of some DNA links and because it is already in the water. 
Now, the raccoon sized Indohyus, extinct for 48 million years is the latest nominee of mammals who took to the sea! 
This overgrown rat is being linked to the whales which are only about 10,000 times their size and live in completely different environs because each has thickened ear bones and teeth positioned like whales! It is also supposed from pure supposition that it spent a lot of time near water (note however that the picture above takes great liberal license in placing it not only around the water, but portrays it as almost amphibious even though it was completely a land mammal!). Even evolutionists are scoffing at this latest witch hunt. Dr. Kenneth Rose of Johns Hopkins University said there is not enough evidence to merit any of the conclusions made. Interesting that we creationists agree, and it didn’t require a PhD in anatomy to figure it out!

At our December, 2007 meeting SABBSA Treasurer and Board Member Dr. Carl Williams presented "Creation vs. Evolution: One Science, Two Beliefs." This Power Point presentation aimed to dispel the rumor that evolution is "science" while creation is only "religion." Carl discussed how both origins models are fundamentally beliefs, but the scientific method can be used to confirm the Biblical literal 6 day creation account while it is not nearly as supportive of the evolutionary model. Also, Carl discussed how a belief in "millions of years", whether as an atheistic evolutionist or as an "old earth" compromise creationist, essentially destroys Genesis and thus ultimately negates the Gospel message! 
Please join us to hear Mr. Mark Ramsey with Texans for Better Science Education who will be able to give us deep background on many of the stories in this article when we meet on Tuesday, January 8, 2008. Mark will also present some provocative new science data you may not have heard of yet and the Darwinists don’t like to even consider.  We will also hold board and officer elections after the presentation. As always we will meet at the Jim’s Restaurant at the corner of San Pedro and Ramsey at 7 pm. We hope to see you there. Once again, Happy New Year!
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